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                         Presidents Message  
            Sorry folks but our Prez has taken a powder to Montana, to build,  
         fish, go to the Radon Mines, and collect mushrooms(yuck!!!)  

            . I hope to hear from him soon. 
�

            Just a note to let you know that our upcoming meeting will  
            highlight the famous 2x4 contest. There should be some great  
            prizes to our winners. I am looking forward to see this years  
            entries. See you there Chris 
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              A group of skilled and community people who love the art of 
         Woodworking and are devoted to passing on their best, invite  
         you to our meeting. We meet at 7PM on the Third Thursday of  
         each month at   Oak Grove United Methodist Church at 
         2707 W Waters Ave., 
         Tampa, Fl.   

2014 OFFICERS 
President 
Tom Whittington 

Vice President 
Paul Ferguson 

Secretary 
Cindy Miller 
swm6500@aol.com 
727-787-5771 

Video Library  
Chris Hodgins 

Treasurer 
Tom Jones 
TALLOAK4@verizon.net 

Hospitality  
Alex Juhase 

Chaplin 
Dwight Eckel 
dwighteckel@hotmail.com 

Webmaster 
Chris Wagner 
moware24_7@verizon.net 

Newsletter 
Chris Hodgins 
troutrod2@hotmail.com 
727-688-6935 

Toy Chairman 
Richard Stewart 

Past President 
Tom Jones 
TALLOAK4@verizon.net 
 
www.tampawoodcrafters.org 



 
Treasurers Report April 
 
 
Beginning balance    $1735.77 
    

 INCOME 
Members Yearly Dues   $150.00 
 
50/50 April meeting    $16.00 
  

EXPENSES 
Rent for hall Oak Grove U.M.C  $75.00 
Alex Juhase  Hospitality   $40.00 
Chris Hodgins  Newsletter   $54.52 
Bill Rizi   10 Apron for prizes  $50.00     
 
Ending Balance    $1682.25 
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Here is the link to the clubs Face book page. 
http://www.facebook.com/WoodcraftersClubOfTampa 
Thank you Norm 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Below we have for your viewing pleasure added 2 more thank you cards from our toy program. Yes it is 
true that real people actually enjoy our efforts. Thank you to all who give their time and efforts Chris. 



 

�



	  

��
�
�
��  

Chewing The Bacon: Club members informally meet every Tuesday between 7 and 8 AM at Jimbo’s Bar-Be-Que on 
West Kennedy 
 

Woodworking Shops: 
The following is a list of shops that are available in your area to use if you do not have a shop of your own.  
_ Madill Air Force Base (retired or active military with ID), 8223 Hanger Loop Dr. 
    Phone: 813-828-2093 
 
_ HCC Woodworking Shop at the Dale Mabry Campus, Tech Building Room 135. 
    Saturdays 9 Am to Noon. Tuition is $85 for Six 3 hour classes. Phone 813-253-7980 
    For application. Club members $7 per session to use shop. If you work as a class  
    Assistant after doing your work, you can use shop for free. 
 
Please call us if you have any questions. Don Avery 813-875-7293 John Jardin 813-446-5740 
Jay Marino 727-798-1885 Bruce Woody 813-240-1886 

  

 
Wood working volunteers needed. 
Thursday: 1:30 PM - 4:30 PM, Saturday 9AM-3 PM.  
OK to come late and leave early on any days you can. 
1109 E. Osborne Ave, Tampa, Seminole Heights, East of Nebraska, North of MLK  
Air Conditioned.  
 

������������	��� ��

����������	
������
�	�
�
����
������
�
������ �� �
���
��������������
�����
�����
��
��
��
��
��������
�����
 
������
������
�
�����
������������
�
�������
�
�

������������
I am asking for volunteers for shop visits for this upcoming year. Please call Chris Hodgins at  
727-688-6935 or e-mail me at troutrod2@hotmail.com Thank you Chris 
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WOODWORKERS CLUB OF TAMPA 
MEETING MINUTES 3/20/2014 

 
The meeting was called to order by Tom Whittington at 7:00 P.M.34 members attended. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited and the invocation was given by Dwight Echols. 



Guests: 
Chuck and Suzie Touseull, Austin Forest, Scott Senacola, Sherry Cooper 
Tom displayed the new business cards with two different logos.   He asked members to take some and hand them out 
when they meet interested people.   
This is the club’s 31st year of operation – established 1981. 
March’s meeting minutes as published in the newsletter were presented for approval.  The motion to approve was 
given by Tom Jones and seconded byIra Silverman.  The motion passed by club vote. 
March’s treasurer’s report  as published in the newsletter was presented for approval.  The motion to approve was 
given by Ira Silverman and seconded by Lynn Keiter.  The motion passed by club vote. 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Program Committee – No program this month 
State Fair Committee  –Nothing to report 
Toy Committee – Norm showed some of the Whale/Duck toys he has been making.  He needs to get smaller wheels 
and asked for approval to purchase 1000 wheels at about 3 cents each.  Members approved the expense. 
Urn Project –Bob Patrick asked for approval to get mailers done.  Cost will be approximately $50 to $60.  Members 
approved the expense.  Details are still being worked out for the partnership with the American Legion.  They want to 
own the project and have money available to donate. 
Other Items – Horsely is doing a box building project for 1st and 2nd graders and needs help coming up with a simple 
hinge for the lids. 
Woodcraft is holding a Swap & Sell in their parking on May 15th.  Booths are free and club members are encouraged 
to participate. 
The New Port Richey toymakers club suffered a fire on April 16th.  They lost wood, 3000 cars, tools and machinery.  
They are looking for wood donations as their most pressing need. 
There are two truckloads of dunnage wood waiting to be moved up here. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
Chris Hodgins reminded everyone about the upcoming picnic on April 26th from 10 to 3.  It is being held in the 
church’s park area.  You are reminded to bring chairs for sitting and a side dish (if you wish).  20 members have 
signed up so far. 
Bill Rizi brought in two samples of the 3Mdouble-sided transfer tape he spoke of in last month’s meeting. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Jim Horsely is doing a box building project for 1st and 2nd graders and needs help coming up with a simple hinge for 
the lids. 
Woodcraft is holding a Swap & Sell in their parking on on May 15th.  Booths are free and club members are 
encouraged to participate. 
The New Port Richey toymakers club suffered a fire on April 16th.  They lost wood, 3000 cars, tools and machinery.  
They are looking for wood donations as their most pressing need. 
There are two truckloads of dunnage wood waiting to be moved up here. 
The International Woodworking Fair is being held in Atlanta, Georgia August 20th through the 23rd.  This is a 
professional show for production shops and is held in Atlanta every other year.  It is a great place to see the latest 
trends.  Bill Rizi will be going and figures it will cost about $250.00 for hotel, gas and food.   Anyone interested in 
combining expenses can contact him directly.  The only requirement is that you have a business name, which costs 
$30.00 to register. 
Ken Mattis has “kenwood” available in the back of his truck – free for the taking. 
Bill Rizi has created a Master Spreadsheet for club members.  Please see him to check/change/add any information. 
BUY – SELL – TRADE 
Nothing to report. 
Break was called at 7:30 PM and ended around 8:00. 
SHOW AND TELL 
April – Spring related items 
Damon Dominguez showed a basketball trophy that he designed and built. 
Norm Banaszakshowed a new box he has made and is thinking about adhering photograph transfers to the sides. 



Chris Hodgins showed his new business sign (Rusty Beaver) that he designed. RS Laser Cuts engraved it for Chris. 
Bill Rizi showed a jig 
Tom Whittington showed a birdhouse that a kid made with his guidance and a new wooden drum 
Lynn Keiter demonstrated a skittles game that he built to practice turning (for the skittles) and an antique sled that he 
restored to pass on to his granddaughter. 
Mercy Trujillo showed a miniature birdhouse  
Jim Horsely showed his efforts with making box joints (for his school project) 
Ken Mattis had three beautiful turned bowls 
 
Tom McKay showed two birdhouses built to foil squirrels, rats and other marauders 
Jim Nauman made a wooden truck with an old style post office mail box as the body 
Show and Tell Prizes 
Bill Rizi – Scotch Brite Pads, Jim Horsely – Woodworking Book,  Ken Mattis - Woodworking Book 
Mercy Trujillo – Safety Glasses, Chris Hodgins – Passed,  Tom McKay – Woodworking Book 
Damon Dominguez – Passed, Lynn Keiter – I did not get what Lynn chose 
 
50/50 DRAWING 
won $8.00 and $8.00 went to the club. 
 
Thanks, 
Cindy 
�
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 � :    Web Sites:  
Web site for replacement parts for used machines: acetoolrepair.com,  
 
www.finewoodworking.com/SkillsAndTechniques/SkillsAndTechniquesArticle.aspx?id=28166 
Woodworking clubs all over the country 
Web Site for exotic hardwoods -http://www.bellforestproducts.com/exotic-wood/     
 
Inexpensive sanding belts for sanders and drum sanders --- econaway.com 
Lumber Specialties: 813-269-0441        lumberspec22@yahoo.com       for your lumber needs 
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The lightest American wood is Corkwood Florida. Its average weight/density/specific gravity is .21. It is native to 

the southeastern United States especially Florida. 

The heaviest American wood is Lignum Vitae Holywood. Its average weight / density / specific gravity is 1.31. It 
is native to southern Florida. 

The lightest wood in the world or on earth is Southeast Asain Indian Sola Wood. Its average weight / density / 
specific gravity is .044. 

The heaviest wood in the world or on earth is Australian Bauhinia Red. Its average weight / density / specific 
gravity is 1.372. 
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High School Students Learn CNC Skills For Todays 
Job Market 
High School Students Learn CNC Skills For Todays Job Market 
April 2, 2014  

Calvin Kupser awarded $50,000 to add six ShopBot CNC routers to his Kingman, Ariz, high 
school woodworking program. 
There’s no point in sending graduating students into the real world with outdated skills says instructor Calvin Kupser. 

He has been teaching at Kingman High School for 14 years and he has been working diligently to update his 
woodworking classes so those who take them are prepared to join today’s manufacturing workforce. That includes 
purchasing state-of-the-art equipment and tools that teach students the latest techniques that will help them obtain 
good jobs in Mohave County. 

�
His Woodworking III classes currently have access to a large Shopbot Computer Numerical Control router, which has 
a 5-foot-by-8-foot cutting surface. This gives students exposure to the technology but Kupser is looking to lift his 
students to the next level. 

He appeared at a recent meeting of the Western Arizona Vocational Education/ Joint Technical Education District 
Board of Directors to ask for $50,000 to purchase six Shopbot desktop routers in order to expand the opportunities for 
students to learn and work with CNC technology. 

“The old-school method of cutting boards with a table saw and other traditional woodworking tools is a lost 
art,” said Kupser, whose request was granted. “Using a CNC is cutting edge, because everything is automated 
on it. More companies are using them, and students can venture into all kinds of career areas if they know 
how to use them. ”Their futures are endless because companies always need those skills.” 

The desktop CNC routers, which have a 24-inch-by-18-inch cutting surface, will allow students to design and create 
more technical objects. They will increase machining time because more units will be operating at once. While the 
students currently receive a very basic training on the larger CNC and its computer software, Kupser said the 
advanced training on the smaller equipment is the next step in preparing them for skilled CNC-based jobs. 

 



DEWALT® Launches New IMPACT READYT® FlexTorq™ Screw  driving Bits with 10X 
Magnetic Screw Lock™ System 
DEWALT introduces its new line of FlexTorq screw driving bits accompanied by an innovative 10X Magnetic Screw 
Lock System. The new FlexTorq design allows bits to flex up to 15 degrees to withstand the most aggressive 
fastening applications, and features oversized wings to provide the best fit between the fastener and the bit tip. 

 

�
“We found that the most important feature for end users is the fit of a fastener to a bit tip— this helps to 
prevent stripped screws,” said Greg Weston, Product Manager, DEWALT. “Other features that end users 
were looking for include fastener retention, life, and accessibility in tight or difficult spaces.” 

http://thewoodworkersnews.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/DWA2SLVIRB_2.jpgThe 10X Magnetic Screw Lock 
System minimizes drops and reduces wobbling by utilizing a powerful magnet to lock the fastener in place on the bit 
tip. The 10X Magnetic Screw Lock System will include a new rapid load holder (compatible with all 1” bits), and a 
collar that fits onto 2”, 3.5”, and 6” FlexTorq* power bits. 

The FlexTorq screw driving bits and 10X Magnetic Screw Lock System will be available in April 2014 anywhere 
DEWALT products are sold 

�

Poachers take chunks from California redwoods, put 
majestic trees at risk  
By Jack Hannah, CNN  

May 7, 2014 -- Updated 0208 GMT (1008 HKT) 

�
Wildlife biologist Terry Hines stands next to a poached redwood tree in California in May 2013. The burls provide 
unique and beautiful patterns for coffee tables and bar counter tops.  

STORY HIGHLIGHTS   

·  In darkness, poachers cut the burl from the base of redwoods in California  

·  The lumpy growth is sold for thousands of dollars to make furniture  

·  Officials close a road through the redwood forest at night to protect Earth's tallest trees  



·  One official likens the burl poaching to killing elephants for their tusks  

(CNN) -- Tree poaching conjures up the lawless Amazon jungle, but America's magnificent redwood forests now 
face a piecemeal but steady assault by poachers too, California officials say. 

Thieves are cutting massive chunks from the base of the champion trees, which are the tallest on Earth and are up to 
2,000 years old. While state officials say the damage is far from any Amazonian deforestation, they do rank the 
desecration alongside elephant tusk poaching. 

Under the cloak of darkness, bandits are poaching the burl from the old-growth redwoods in Redwood National and 
State Parks in California, and that lumpy feature from the tree base is then sold for thousands of dollars to make 
furniture, bowls and even souvenirs, officials say. 

"We've seen a peaked increase (of theft and damage)," says Candace Tinkler, chief of interpretation and education at 
the park. "Unfortunately I feel that it's more than we can keep track of." 

Tinkler compares the theft to elephants being killed for their ivory tusks. She has been with the parks for three years 
and has noticed a spike in thefts during her tenure, she said. 

"The distribution goes beyond what we could have imagined. There's a black market for this stuff, and it goes well 
beyond California borders," she said Tuesday. 

What makes the poaching so distressing is that the burls are crucial to the survival of the redwoods, whose towering 
forests block out the sun and draw tourists worldwide. 

When a burl cutting occurs, a lot of the bark is damaged or removed, and that bark is critical to protecting the 
redwoods from insect infestation and fire because the material is flame-resistant, Tinkler said. 

"When you take away the burl and leave an open scar, it's similar to me having a major cut on my leg and I left it 
exposed," Tinkler explained. "Now I'm exposed to other infections." 

To combat the poachers, officials at Redwood National and State Parks in northern California have closed an eight-
mile drive through the forests at night. 

The California Department of Parks and Recreation said smaller pieces of poached burl can sell for hundreds of 
dollars, and the larger chunks can fetch thousands. Taking the burls from a state park is a crime, and their size 
determines whether the crime is a misdemeanor or felony, the Humboldt County district attorney's office said.  

The burls provide unique and beautiful patterns for coffee tables and bar counter tops, and smaller pieces can be used 
for knife handles. 

But such a defacement of a forest distresses rangers. 

Redwoods are on many 'bucket lists'  

The Redwood National and State Parks comprises 133,000 acres of forest, coastlines, prairies, rivers and streams. 
Approximately 40,000 acres are old-growth forest and are a big draw for international visitors who consider a drive 
through the park a once-in-a-lifetime experience. 

Ranger Mike Poole, who works in the public information office at the park, receives numerous calls every week 
asking about the redwoods, located along the California coast north of San Francisco. 

"One of the things I hear a lot is 'seeing the redwoods is on my bucket list,'" Poole said. 

That's why protecting and preserving these behemoth beauties is a mission that rangers take very seriously at the 
park, which the United Nations labels a World Heritage site. 

"We're one of those places that we have around the world that everyone thinks is precious enough, important enough, 
rare enough, that we need to protect it for the future," Tinkler said. "It's not just a crime against us as Americans... it's 
a crime to everyone." 
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The Pros and Cons of Starting a Woodworking Business 

Do you enjoy woodworking as a hobby? Are looking for a way to earn money and thinking about starting a home 



woodworking business? There are pros and cons to this type of business, both of which you want to consider before 
jumping in head first. 

First, let’s look at the pros. 

Obviously, if you enjoy woodworking, what better way to enjoy it than get paid for it at the same time, right? In 
addition to doing something you love, you also get to experience other people appreciating your work – which can be 
very rewarding. 

Another benefit is that working from home in your own wood shop means that you can skip the morning commute, 
you don’t have to dress up to go into the office and generally you can schedule your own hours. Having greater 
schedule flexibility really enables entrepreneurs to enjoy other aspects of their life as well, like family activities, 
travel, etc.. 

Woodworking can be a fairly low-cost business to start, especially if you already have much of the equipment you 
need. You don’t have to lease a retail storefront, hire staff or invest in lots of product inventory. You can start small 
and then expand as your client base grows. This can be a critical point for entrepreneurs on a limited budget. 

There are also plenty of woodworking business opportunities outside of building products. You could teach the craft 
to others, write and publish a book about woodworking or sell design plans. 

What about the cons? 

Let’s face it, when you start any business you take a big risk. With woodworking, you will need to invest some 
money up front on necessary supplies. You will also need to invest time putting together a woodworking business 
plan, setting up a website and building your products. There is no guarantee that you will make any money. 

One of the biggest challenges can be finding customers to buy from you. Marketing can be a lot of hard work and get 
expensive, and when you are just starting out, it’s difficult to know where exactly your best customers are. 

On top of that, many business owners would rather not sell. They would much rather work on their craft. Any time 
spent marketing takes valuable time away from making products – and although marketing is necessary, you don’t 
want to end up working 7 days a week. 

Some thoughts…    

Due to the risk factors and many of the “unknowns” to starting a company, many entrepreneurs choose to start part-
time before quitting their day jobs. This is completely do-able with woodworking, since you can start small and 
operate out of your house. 

Knowing woodworking projects that sell is a critical element to being successful. Similar to starting small, learning 
the information help you minimize your risk. It can also help you speed up your rate of success. 

And don’t think that you need to be a woodworking pro to know what sells – or even to be successful in this field. 
According to Jim Morgan of Wood Profits, you don’t have to be an expert woodworker and you don’t even have to 
have a workspace to make a six figure income. 

Finding customers 

If you are the point of learning how to start a woodworking business, but are procrastinating because you don’t know 
how you find customers, STOP! When it comes to finding customers, you have a variety of options. 

Some craftspeople want shoppers to be able to physically view their merchandise, and they like to talk to people and 
answer questions about their work. Craft fairs and some farmers markets can be ideal for this. 

Other artists prefer to sell online without having to meet customers. It is becoming easier and easier to do this with 
websites like Etsy. 

You may even decide that you would rather have someone else do the selling completely and partner with a local 



shop where you can sell on consignment. 

If you are curious about working for yourself but unsure as to whether your items will sell, take a few into some local 
gift shops, art galleries or other retail stores to get their feedback and ideas. You might just discover a brand new 
business for yourself… 

For more new business ideas for small and home-based companies, visit The New Business Idea. You can also get 
over 200 business start-up guides and download the Home Business Start-Up Checklist free from 

www.HomeBusinessCenter.com. 
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Chris Hodgins with lazer engraved sign              Thomas McKay with his great bird house 

 
Picnic 2014 
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Earlex HV5500 Spray Station - Tool Review 
by Jeffrey Fleisher 
New Market, VA  

If you are new to spray finishing or do not have an air compressor, then this HVLP spray system is just the ticket for 
you. The Earlex HV5500 provides a low cost, entry system, to the world of spray finishing with excellent results. 

A high- volume, low-pressure (HVLP) sprayer uses a large volume of air at low pressure to atomize the stream of 
finish leaving the nozzle into a fine mist. Unlike conventional spray guns using large compressors, you get very little 
'over spray' which is much safer for the woodworker and reduces the amount finish used, which is always a good 
thing for your pocketbook! Using a HVLP system like the Earlex HV5500 will allow you to take advantage of all the 
benefits of spray finishing... fast drying finishes, ultra-smooth finished surfaces, a much more healthy environment 
and a wide variety of finishing products. 

Earlex, Inc. is part of the UK-based, family-owned Earlex Group, which has sales across more than 20 countries. 
Earlex's U.S. headquarters is based in Charlotte, NC and offers a complete range of spray station high volume low 
pressure (HVLP) paint sprayers plus other products such as wallpaper strippers and heat tools for home and 
professional use. 

The HV5500 is a complete spray system as shown in the image below. 

��� �� �
The system consists of a 650 watt turbine motor with an air flow of 42 CFM (cubic ft/min) and a pressure rating of 
2.0 psi (pounds/square inch). For the user, more CFM means better atomization of the liquid finish at the air nozzle of 
the gun. Better atomization provides for a smoother, finished surface. 

The turbine is built into the base which also contains a 13 ft long 1" diameter hose and a holder for the quart size 
teflon-lined spray gun. The gun has a 1" diameter port for the hose and is a bleeder-style gun which means there is a 
continuous flow of air through the gun. Finally, the gun can be fitted with fluid tips of 1.5mm, 2.0mm and 2.5mm to 
spray thin finishes such as lacquer, new water-based clear finishes and heavier latex paints. 

Also packaged with the HV5500 is a viscosity cup to help determine the 'thickness' of your finish. If the viscosity of 
your finish is too high (thick) then there may not be enough pressure to force the liquid through the tip and atomize 
the finish. I've found that some of the new water-based finishes and the latex paints may need to be thinned. Unlike 
lacquers, water-based products can only be thinned about 10 percent without affecting their adhesion qualities. 

Also packaged with the HV5500 is a viscosity cup to help determine the 'thickness' of your finish. If the viscosity of 
your finish is too high (thick) then there may not be enough pressure to force the liquid through the tip and atomize 
the finish. I've found that some of the new water-based finishes and the latex paints may need to be thinned. Unlike 
lacquers, water-based products can only be thinned about 10 percent without affecting their adhesion qualities. 

The HV550 has a viscosity rating of 160 seconds. A nice little diagram from the user manual shows that if you fill the 
viscosity cup with a finish and it empties in less than 160 seconds, then it does not need to be thinned. If it takes 
longer, then it will need to be thinned. 



Like all spray guns, the HV5500 can spray multiple patterns depending on the position of the air cap. The horizontal 
and vertical spray patterns are made perpendicular to the position of the air cap. With the air cap positioned at 45 
degrees, the HV550 will produce a circular pattern. 

 
An important element to understand when using a HVLP system like the HV5500 is that the turbine provides a fixed 
amount of air pressure to the gun and the knob on the back of the gun controls the amount of liquid being fed to the 
nozzle. The more air pressure at the nozzle the more atomization can occur for a higher viscosity finish. For example, 
Highland Woodworking also carries the Earlex HV6900 which is a 3 stage turbine that provides 71 CFM air pressure, 
almost twice the CFM as the HV5500. 

Is the HV5500 the right HVLP system for you? I have found that this system is a very nice entry level system. It will 
easily handle small to medium size jobs, especially if you are spraying lacquer or slightly thinned water-based 
finishes. For larger jobs, especially ones requiring using a higher viscosity liquid you may want to move up to a 
system with a more powerful turbine like the HV6900. 

These systems are very nice because they are very portable and do not require an external air compressor. The 
different Earlex Spray Stations provide a growth path for you to follow as your needs grow and you become a more 
experienced spray finisher. 
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Please contact Chris Hodgins to show your large projects that are too large to 
bring to the meeting (727-688-6935) 
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RS LAZER CUTS      813-215-1574 
ROSS & JULIE STRICKLAND 
Web site www.rslasercuts.com     e-mail ross23us@yahoo.com 


